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(gave)... The Committee on Budget and Finance shall come to order.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
This is the Council’s Committee meeting, February 2, 2016. This morning we have
Mr. Carroll.
.

.

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, sir. Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Ms. Crivello,
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We excuse at this time Ms. Cochran, Mr. White, Mr. Guzman, and
Mr. Victorino. We shall take testimony on those items we have agendized for today’s
meeting. By this Committee’s rules and posting, you have three minutes and three
minutes only. You will have no additional minute to conclude. Members may ask
questions to clarify your testimony upon completion. If you represent an organization,
we request that you please identify such. And with that, we will start with testimony,
so well ask Dave Taylor if he would please come forward and give his testimony.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

MR. TAYLOR: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. TAYLOR: My name is Dave Taylor, I am the Director of the Department of Public
Works,. .Water Supply, sorry, wanted that promotion. And I’m here to testify about
BF-52(5) the ABC budget restrictions. When we budget, when we manage, we try to
manage at the section level, meaning that we want for example our laboratory
supervisor to be responsible for her A Account, her B Account, and her C Account, to
balance those to meet her objectives. I want the electrical supervisor to be in charge of
his A Account, his B Account, his C Account to meet his objectives. So microbiologist,
test tube, microscope, ABC, we’re trying to have the lab supervisor manage that versus
the electrical supervisor, electricians, conduit, and oscilloscopes, ABC. What the ABC
restrictions do is it groups microbiologist salary with electrician salary. It groups
electrical conduit with test tubes and oscilloscopes and microscopes, and essentially
just creates these pots of money that everyone’s pulling out of where what we feel
we’re losing is this accountability at the section level and this important aspect of
teaching people at the lowest levels of supervision and management to be accountable

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2016

for their operation. Try to fix their problems within their budget and oniy go outside
and to their boss if they have a problem. So the ABC budget restrictions, I don’t think
the Council’s gonna see much except, you know, a transfer or two here and there, but
what it’s doing is it’s bumping decision making up from the lower levels where we’re
trying to train people, teach people to have accountability, and really bumping it up
even to my level for decisions that really should be made at a lower level, And that’s
something the Council’s not going to see, but we see it in more time spent with rather
than supervisors and managers at lower levels fixing problems themselves, they have
to drag their boss or their boss and other people in. So that’s one of the difficulties
that we see managing this way. The other issue I want to bring up is the lack of
clarity in ABC. In office operations, everyone knows what C is, it’s computers, cars,
and copy machines, but in the field, it’s really different. When this building was built
for example, the building was CIP, so the air conditioner was probably, was paid for
with CIP money. The building has a life of, you know, 50 or 75 years but the air
conditioner doesn’t. So when that has to be replaced at say 30 years, is it C ‘cause it’s
equipment? Is it B ‘cause we hired Dorvin Leis to do it? Is it CIP? Do we use our own
staff with A? There’s always been this lack of clarity which is why we have a difficulty
in the field operations of separating ABC, because again, the field supervisors, there’s
never been clarity. So these questions bump up and up, they bump up to me, there’s
not really clarity. So we think transparency is better and accountability is better by
managing at the section level, and if there are issues, we can deal with them with
performance measures and with better performance measures and programs rather
than with ABC restrictions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Taylor of Water Supply. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Taylor. You mentioned that the
accountability would be better at that level and then things would come to us as
necessary. How do you account for... I think part of the reason we did this was that,
you know, somebody would buy... they would ask us as Council for a vehicle, we said
no, we don’t think that’s prudent at this time, and then we find out that they moved
money from their B Account to the C Account and bought a vehicle anyway. I think
that’s what precipitated this change. How would that change if we went back to the
old way?
MR. TAYLOR: Okay. So first, I think that could be dealt with with performance measures
and programs. I can say, you know, I’ve been managing Water for five years,
Wastewater the five years before that. So I think those are the two biggest operational
groups in the County, and in those ten years, I don’t recall even once being told by the
Council that I spent money on something they didn’t intend. So I don’t think that’s as
much a reflection on me as a reflection on the program descriptions and the
performance measures that are clear with Council, saying we have this money to
accomplish this. And if that means we bought a truck, there’s been support for that.
So I think again we can go back and really look at are there certain goals and
objectives that the Council feels should be done and shouldn’t be done, and by listing
those more specifically, equipment will be purchased to accomplish those things and
not for other things. Again, I think that’s a better way to manage from a policy level
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and have a strong sense of, that there’s trustworthiness because we’re doing things to
meet your objectives and it’s not just a pool of money for stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sort of answered it but that’s fine.
MR. TAYLOR: And further, if you really wanted to break it down, Mr. Couch, if you wanted
to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you... Mr. Taylor? Mr. Taylor, that’s enough.

MR. TAYLOR: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is my meeting, remember that.
Okay, thank you very much for your testimony.

Any other questions, Members?

MR. TAYLOR: Thank you very much,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tony Linder?

MR. LINDER: Good morning, County Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. LINDER: My name is Tony Linder, I am the Department of Water Supply’s Water
Treatment Plants Division Manager. I feel a bit compromised here today coming in
behind my boss, essentially reiterating a lot of what he had to, his requests for you
today. But I wanted you all to understand that I’m known as an independent thinker,
and I would welcome any of you to ask Director Taylor if that’s true or not. My
statements today are made on behalf of the Water Treatment Plants Division, but they
are mine alone. In regards to the A, B, and C Account restrictions, I would also ask
that they be reconsidered. I’d like to explain a little bit about my background here. I
started in 1997 as a Water Treatment Plant Operator, Grade IV. At the end of my
six-month probation, I was promoted to an Assistant Supervisor, so I came in as
strictly wanting to run treatment plants and make the best possible water and do it in
the most efficient way. And quickly became involved in budgets and understanding
how important the money is and how you go about spending it. In my Division, we
have six water treatment plants as I’m sure you all know. There are four in the east
and two in the west. I was able to start off in the west. I worked in the West District
for 15 years so I had a smaller operating budget to work with, but we did divide it in
two in terms of helping myself and the other assistant understand the budget and how
to go about spending the money responsibly. I became Division Manager in December
of 2012, and the scope of my budget responsibilities obviously broadened
considerably. I would like you all to understand that from day one and when I came
to understand that I would be responsible for the money, I’ve heard it said that it’s not
my money and, you know, I want you all to know that I really, I take offense to that. I
manage my Division as if it were my money. I get the best deal on everything, you can
talk to any vendor that’s dealt with me. I see it as the County’s money and I’m a
-4-
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custodian of that and I will not look at it as though it can be spent wastefully. We
really go line by line when I look at the budget. When I receive a requisition from my
supervisors, they sit down with me in my office and we look at the sub-object code and
we determine how much money we’ve spent in east and how much money we’ve spent
in the west, and how much money we have left to spend. I’ve heard on this show, I’ve
seen this show many, many times, I never thought one day I might be on it, but I have
heard..,
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is not a show, this is a meeting.
MR. LINDER: Absolutely. I meant no disrespect by that, Councilinember Hokama. Anyway,
I’ve heard it said that there’s a major spending spree at the end of the fiscal year. I see
a major spending spree at the beginning of the fiscal year when everyone thinks they
have a lot of money, and I think that’s when we need to be the best more careful. And
I think by changing the ABC Account restrictions I think it’ll help us to better manage
that. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Any questions for the gentleman? Thank
you very much for your presence. Cesar Gaxiola?
MR. GAXIOLA: Good morning, Council Chair, and good morning, Councilmembers.
sorry. Good morning, Committee Chair.

I’m

CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Good morning. Good morning, Mr. Gaxiola.
MR. GAXIOLA: Yes. And Councilmembers. My name is Cesar Gaxiola, Executive Director
for the Cameron Center. And I wanted to come down this morning and thank you for
all your support in the past towards the Cameron Center. For the past six years, we
had embarked ourselves into a rehabilitation improvement of the facility, and so we’re
almost there. Slowly, we’re almost there. And again, I wanted to thank you for all
your support. I have provided a written testimony, I’m not going to read it to you, it’s
going to take me too long. But wanted to make myself available and let you know that
I’m here if you have any questions or anything like that. And again, thank you very
much. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here, Cesar.
gentleman on testimony presented? Mr. Couch?

Members, any questions for the

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It’s more of a question to you. Is he going to be available as a
resource for the CDBG? Or otherwise I can ask him now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m sure he’s going to be present, so if he’s present during the item and
there’s a specific question that he can assist, we’ll ask him to
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --respond if he chooses so.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank you so
much.
MR. GAXIOLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Steve Miller, come on down.
MR. MILLER: Good morning, Chair Hokama

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MILLER: --and Councilmembers, I’m Steve Miller, Board President of Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Homeless Resource Centers, and I’m here to speak in support of proposed CDBG grant
entitled Ka Hale A Xe Ola Staircase Safety Initiative, in the amount of $384,298. This
will be used to refurbish and rebuild stairs, decks, and handrails that are potential
safety hazards and in serious need of repair. But this project is part of a restoration
project developed in 2011 to restore all of KHAKO’s buildings over a five-year period.
So far, we’ve only completed Phase I which included renovation of Building No. 2 in
20 12, based on a CDBG grant awarded in 2011, nearly five years ago. The subject
staircase safety initiative grant is awarded... if awarded will be the first since then.
Our application for this year’s grants prioritized rebuilding the stairs and decks as an
urgent need crucial to maintaining safe access and a safe living environment for our
residents. These buildings are over 23 years old and other than the one building
restored in 2012, they haven’t had any renovation other than spot repairs and
maintenance since they were built. The remaining phases of this restoration project
will involve renovation of the apartment interiors including kitchens, bathrooms, and
flooring, all of which are way overdue. We had intended to renovate two of these
buildings last year with a $654,000 grant that was tentatively approved by CDBG but
later rescinded by Council. This year, our request for funds to refurbish these two
buildings comprised of 16 two-bedroom apartments has been recommended by CDBG
as an alternate project titled KHAKO Renewal Project Phase II, in the amount of
599,567. As an alternate this grant would be subject reprogram funds becoming
available through HUD. We’re therefore requesting Council’s approval of the proposed
grant for KHAKO’s staircase safety initiative as well as for the alternate KHAKO
Phase II renewal project. The rehabilitation of KHAKO’s multifamily buildings is
absolutely necessary to provide safe, secure, and decent housing to improve the lives
of the individuals and families we serve. These renovations cannot occur without
government funding so were humbly requesting your support. Please be assured this
use of CDBG funds is money well spent to assure the sustainabifity of an institution
that’s so critical to the County’s and the community’s wellbeing. And finally, on behalf
of Ka Hale A Xe Ola’s board, I want to thank you all for the support that you’ve given
to our organization over the years. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Miller. Questions for the gentleman? Mr. Couch?
-6-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, And thank you, Mr. Miller, for being
here. You’ve no doubt at least seen in the paper and seen on our, potentially on our
agendas that we’ve gotten some requests for money for helping the homeless and
If we grant this CDBG funds, is there a better way
that’s your function.
emergency
right now, the homeless situation, is there a better
to... as... because it’s an
way to redirect those funds for, in your organization or are we stuck with having you
have to do the stairs?
MR. MILLER: Well, we really need to do the stairs and the interiors. These units are getting
to the point to where they’re in, one, they’re a safety hazard and two, we don’t have the
money to rebuild it ourselves, so we need those grants. As far as the homeless
initiative, there are still a lot of questions to be answered in, from our board’s point of
view. We feel that the money is best spent in building permanent buildings for the
long term rather than on short-term solutions, but it may be a combination of both,
and so yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions for Mr. Miller?
your testimony

Having none, thank you very much for

--

MR. MILLER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Steve. Ms. Lono, anyone in East Maui would like to give testimony?
East Maui, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai, Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you so much. And, Ms. Alcon on Molokai, anyone wishing to
provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, ladies. Anyone wishing to provide testimony in the Chambers,
please make yourself known at this time. Having none, we shall close testimony for
today’s meeting, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
•

•END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.
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ITEM 61:

SECOND AMENDMENT To LICENSE FOR THE 100ACRE PARCEL, TMK (2) 3-6-002:004, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.40.180, MAUI COUNTY CODE (CC 16-3)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move to the first item, BF-6 1. This is a Second Amendment to
License for a 100-Acre Parcel, TMK (2) 3-6-002:004, Pursuant to Section 3.40.180,
Maui County Code. So, Members, we are in receipt of a Communication 16-3 from
Mr. Agsalog, Director of Finance, recommending an extension, currently a nine-month
extension of its license agreement that was stated December 28, 2012, with the
completion of harvest of existing sugar cane crop on 100 acres in Waikapu. We also
have a January 20, 2016 communication, from Director of Finance, with a revised
proposed resolution for the same 100 acres, And let’s see now, this is to go until
September 30th of 2016. Well inform the Committee that the first license expired end
So we received this just shortly and we are posting this for
of December.
consideration today, Members. At this time, Mr. Baz, any opening comments from the
Budget Office?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And no, I have no comments regarding this subject.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Walker for Finance Department, comments please.
MR. WALKER: Good morning, Chair and Committee Members. Mark Walker, Deputy
Director of Finance. As you mentioned, the request is for an extension of nine
months, and basically A&B is requesting this because the cane they had planted
there, because of the inclement weather over the previous year, had not grown as
quickly as they had hoped, and so they expect to be harvesting that within this
extension time period. And that’s really the root of the request. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So what is the magic of nine months? What if we just give them
until the end of the calendar year? Is there an issue with that?
MR. WALKER: No, I’m not,, .my understanding is that we don’t think it’s going to take the
full nine months. They have to return the field to some kind of decent shape, and I
think the extra time in the nine months would allow them to do that. I don’t know
that.. .1 think nine months is more than sufficient, but if you guys wanted to give them
a year, I think that would be fine as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, for me the sooner we take over the sooner we have to pay and
maintain the land, so
--

MR. WALKER: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I’m just thinking. You know again, farmers deal with weather, you
know, so I’m willing to give them some leeway. But I’ll ask the Members for their
thoughts. Ms. Crivello, questions or comments on this request?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, Chair, thank you. I agree with you as far as giving them
the leeway that they need, especially what’s happening today with the company, and,
you know, getting it back to reusable I guess use of the lands would be of benefit. So I
agree with you, Chair. I believe we can extend it further with what would work is
better. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I too agree with you, if they want to
extend it.. .1 don’t know if they want to extend it or you were just offering that, but I’m
fine with making...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I’m throwing that out, Mr. Walker is responding to my consideration,
and I would just say one year or sooner.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I would support that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Balsa, any questions or thoughts you may have?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, Chair, I’m very happy to assist HC&S in whatever we can do
here. We know we’ve got a crisis. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions/comments, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Ueoka, any issues we revise this to end of the calendar year or
sooner as the expiration?
MR. UEOKA: No issues, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Walker, any issues?
MR. WALKER: No, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, the Chair’s recommending that we revise the proposed,
let’s see, resolution that would authorize a second amendment to the license for the
100-acre parcel. One, that the agreement will, the term of the agreement will be until
December 31, 2016 or sooner. I’m open to a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, Mr. Chair, you would... a motion or consensus on that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I rather have the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so moved, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKkMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Balsa. Any further
discussion, Members? Are we clear? All those in favor of the motion, say “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say “no.” Motion carries with five “ayes,” four excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Couch, Crivello.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

Balsa,

Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Cochran,
Guzman, and Victorino.

EXC.:

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION of revised resolution by C.R.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Members, May I direct you to BF-2(2) under the
Community Development Block Grant Program, for the Fiscal Year 2017.
COUNCILMEM3ER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was just to revise. Do we need a motion to actually adopt
the resolution?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Actually the motion that I asked you to consider was the motion with the
revision included.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. Oh, okay, gotcha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, there

--

-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --was no motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I just made the main motion that it go forward

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, good.

CHAIR HOKAMA: --with the revised date.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, I just wanted to be clear. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. We welcome Mr. Guzman to the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Filing of the CC.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, thank you for that. My apologies, Members. I need a motion to file
the Communication 16-3, please.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Ms. Baisa. All in favor of the motion,
please say “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oppose say “no.” Motion passes with six “ayes,” three excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Couch, Criveilo, and Guzman.

NOES:

None.

-H-
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ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.
Vice-Chair White, and Councilmembers Cochran,
and Victorino.

EXC.:

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

CHAIR HOKAMA:
please.

ITEM 2(2):

FILING of communication by C.R.

Okay, thank you for that, Members. Well bring Mr. Pontanila forward,

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (“CDBG”)
PROGRAM (PROGRAM YEAR 2016/FISCAL YEAR
2017: JULY 1, 2016 TO JUNE 30, 2017) (CC 16-12)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, on this item, I posted it with no legislative action, we’re going to
discuss it, but since I’ve posed my question to Federal agencies about the impact of
the MPO circle on other Federal programs, verbally one Federal official said that it
won’t matter. But my experience is if that is your position, put it in writing, and they
have so far declined to send us a confirmation in writing that the circle will not impede
other Federal programs such as CDBG because of the urban designation of the MPO.
So well have, you know, Mr. Pontanila has been working hard, but the potential is on
the downside, Maui island will no longer receive CDBG funding, okay, because of the
circle. And these are things I wish we would have discussed prior to agreeing to a
circle. So stating that, we’ll let Mr. Baz say any opening comments before we ask
Mr. Pontanilla for comments,
MR. BAZ: No, thank you, Mr. Chair. Just appreciate the discussion of CDBG and this
resolution and the impact it has to our community, and look forward to hopefully
passing this out eventually with good news.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. Yes, yes. I would like to keep and retain the maximum amount of
HUD funding for various programs that we still feel is worthy, but again, were dealing
with somebody’s circle. So, Mr. Pontanilla, can you give us some comments please?
MR. PONTANILLA: Good morning, Chair Hokama and Members of the County Council. I’m
Joe Pontanilla, the CDBG Program Manager. The CDBG Program is a flexible program
that provides communities with resources to address a wide range of unique
community development needs. The CDBG Program is one of the longest continuously
run programs at the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development,
HUD. Maui County has participated in the CDBG Program since its inception in
1974. The purpose of the program is to develop viable communities by providing
12
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decent housing, a suitable living environment, and opportunities to expend economic
opportunities principally for low- and moderate-income persons. Taking into the
consideration of the Council’s concern previously, for greater community outreach we
have publicized twice in The Maui News, met with the nonprofit executive directors,
and mass e-mail notification to nonprofit organizations in Maui County, We also held
workshops and public hearing meetings on Lanai, Molokai, and Maui. We believe that
this effort made a positive impact on the number and quality applications received for
program year 2016, Also, we have met with all of the Councilmembers and discussed
the projects that were selected for funding, as well as the alternate projects that
potentially could be funded through funds when they become available. Consistent
with the evaluation and selection procedures maintained by the CDBG Office over the
past 13 years, the recommended projects were selected via an open, competitive
application, request for proposal process, and panel evaluation, followed by the
approval of the Mayor. The five-member evaluation and selection panel utilized for the
RFP process includes a diverse group of individuals with various backgrounds and
expertise that represented our County well. They include Patricia Matsumoto, Central
Pacific Bank; Angie Haramoto, Accountant for the T-Shirt Factory; Rudy Balinbin,
First Hawaiian Bank, retired; Maui County Councilmember Stacy Crivello; and Linda
Munsell, HOME Program, Department of Housing and Human Services [sic]; Jill
Holley, Executive Director for the Kidney Foundation here on Maui served as the
alternate. The open application process, the structured rating methodology utilizing
pre-evaluation success factors and scoring parameters for each application question
combined with the independent evaluation five-member panel established an equitable
objective and critical approach for selection of projects. Given our stringent and
comprehensive evaluation and selection system, we cannot and are not able to
arbitrarily select a type of project over another. The funding proposal presented in
this CDBG resolution for your consideration and approval is based on an objective and
fair process. The following projects were considered for funding in the 2016 program
year: Maui Economic Opportunity, Molokai Expanded Rural Service Bus (B); No. 2,
Maui Economic Opportunity, Molokai Expanded Rural Shuttle Service Bus (A); Hale
Mahaolu, Lahaina Surf Preservation; The Maui Farm, Inc., The Farm Maui
Rehabilitation; Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center’s Ka Hale A Ke Ola
Staircase Safety Initiative; J. Walter Cameron, partial funding for Cameron Center
Rehabilitation and Improvement. The alternates includes J. Walter Cameron Center
for Rehabilitation and Improvement; Hale Mahaolu, Hale Mahaolu Ewalu Senior
Housing; Ka Hale A Ke Ola Homeless Resource Center Renewal Project Phase II; Boys
and Girls Club of Maui, Inc., Central Clubhouse Renovation, Building B; Boys and
Girls Clubs of Maui, Inc., Paukukalo Phase I. With your approval, we hope to file the
County’s application for program year 2016 to HUD by April 15, 2016. Thank you,
Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. We welcome Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Good morning. We’re on 2(2), Ms. Cochran, the second
item of the agenda. Members, well allow questions and clarification requests to
-
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Mr. Pontanilla for comments he made as well as the projects he is recommending to
the Committee. Ill start with Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair, Thank you for being here, Mr. Pontanilla.
I just have a couple of questions. So can you kind of brief the Committee on the
requirements for CDBG or projects to be timeliness in regards to we’ve had questions
about purchasing equipment as opposed to brick and mortar projects. Can you kind
of give a briefmg on that looking at some of the projects that we have with the 2016
list that you presented to us?
MR. PONTANILLA: Thank you, Councilmember Crivello. As you note, on 2015-2019 AAP
Consolidated Plan, and listening to the Councilmembers previously, we had indicated
that as far as equipment purchases for the Fire Department, Police Department,
Public Works or even Environmental Management, we agreed that we’re going to not
approve any of those type of projects for the next two years, meaning program year
‘16, program year ‘17. If we feel that we need to include them in 2017, it’s already in
the consolidated plan that they could apply. As far as this year projects that are
listed, our focus was safety for one, transportation, as well as homelessness. When I
talk about homelessness, it’s rehabilitating buildings that are presently being used by
clients that we want to make sure that number one, it’s a safe environment, number
two, we continue to rehabilitate so the living environment is of quality. So for the
CDBG Program on the timeliness, when we.. .you approved the last resolution back in
June, May or June, that kind of set us back in regards to meeting the time limits,
because we were struggling from April when we had our people from HUD come over
and said that we didn’t meet the timeliness factor, the goal that, of 1,5. So we’ve been
working pretty hard with the new money trying to get projects completed so we can
obtain the 1.5 ratio by the end of April. We have set up a working agreement with
HUD and the County ensuring that that ratio is met. So presently as of the last
report, I think we were 1.54, so we’re getting down there. By the time April comes, I’m
sure we’re going to be way below the 1.5 ratio.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: So the timeliness cutoff date is?
MR. PONTANILLA: April 30th.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: April 30th of this year?

MR. PONTANILLA: Of this year.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: So is that for this year’s list or last year’s?
MR. PONTANILLA: See, the way they calculate the timeliness is the total dollars for all of the
projects that you have in place
--

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.
MR. PONTANILLA: --and the total dollars that you have up to a certain point.
-
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COUNCILMEM3ER CRIVELLO: I see.
MR. PONTANILLA: So you divide the total dollars you have into the total and that gives you
the ratio.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see. May I ask another question? So, Mr. Pontanilla,
you’ve mentioned that we agreed, at least for the next two years not to appropriate
funding I guess for the government equipment, if you would so list it as such. Who
are the we? Is that, did that come from your committee, CDBG agreed to that?
MR. PONTANILLA: Well, looking at the Con Plan as well as the AAP, you know, we wanted to
follow the Council’s recommendation in regards to County equipment going through
the General Fund for purchasing. So with that, I know Molokai as well as Hana, they
do qualify for equipment, fire equipment, Police equipment, Environmental, as well as
Public Works. But we felt that it is the best interest at this time to do more bricks and
mortars so that we could take care, And again, you know, my objective and listening
to people out there was considering the homeless and the affordable housing aspect.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions at this time?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Not at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No questions but I would like to commend the committee. I
think they’ve done a wonderful job in getting the message. This list reminds me of
how we used to spend CDBG, and it definitely is fulfilling the requirements of CDBG
and the intent of the money. And so I think it’s a job well done. And I can support the
recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I share the same sentiments as
Ms. Baisa. And I think our message of last year’s budget came through loud and clear
to CDBG people this year. And things look good. I am looking at the Lahaina Surf
preservation of course for... and that’s to Hale Mahaolu, and I know there has been
asbestos issues there also to the point I think of maybe some litigation too. So
definitely needs to be addressed. So I’m happy to see that here, and looking at the list,
I’m supportive of it. Thank you, Chair.
Oh, Chair, I’m not sure, I know you
mentioned once before in regards to a possible threat to this County not receiving
CDBG due to the urban designations. I’m not sure if that’s a proper question to
address here today.

-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: It’s something that Mr. Pontanilla is aware of. We’ve made him aware of
from one Federal agency, the line regarding urban is the whole island, and what were
trying to find out is whether that determination impacts other Federal programs from
different agencies. So the circle is a, basically a transportation circle regarding
transportation monies. Yeah. And so for that MPO consideration, the urban circle is
the whole island. Under HUD as I understand it, if that is the case and that’s what
we’re going to live with, then I foresee no CDBQ money for this island. Molokai will
still qualify, and to my dismay, for those that go to Lanai, Lanai is now disqualified
too, which is again pretty bizarre, but it’s what Mr. Pontanila say is the Federal’s
perspective with this County.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And he has the documentation for what that decision, why. I don’t agree
with it but it’s things that we gotta live with, so prior to making decisions, I just want
us to be fully informed, I’ve asked the Federal agency that is making determination on
this funding to put in writing that that circle for transportation will not hamper or
impede the ability of us to receive and appropriate the CDBQ funds. One thing I know
about the Feds, we can move forward but if there’s a determination down the road,
they’re going to ask for the money back and we’re going to have to pay it back. So
some of the factors that Mr. Pontanilla is working through ‘cause, you know, he is
concerned about it. My position is I want to maintain the maximum amount of CD3G
funding for this County, as much as possible, and that’s why I’m trying to be cautious
about how we move forward, ‘cause I don’t want to pay the Feds back either. So that’s
where we are and, you know
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Baz, if you have some comments you can share, we would appreciate
it, and Mr. Pontanilla.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, CDBG is a very critical program to this
County. It may not seem like a lot of money when you look at the totality of our
budget, but it’s incredibly important to the community development that’s provided
from those resources. And, you know, there has been changes since the 2010 Census
is what really drove all of these changes, Lanai being no longer an area benefit, as well
as now us being a metropolitan area for the transportation. And yeah, City and
County of Honolulu has been a metropolitan area for transportation for a number of
years so they do have an MPO, and they do still receive CDBG money. So I don’t think
it’ll prohibit us, but there may be some challenges. It may be that Hana no longer is
an area benefit if that’s one of the criteria. There’s two different qualifications for
CDBG. One is an area benefit which is what Chair Hokama was mentioning about
Molokai, used to be Lanai and still currently Hana. And then the other is beneficiaries
that have to qualify based on certain criteria. So the reason why Lahaina Surf or Ka
Hale A Ke Ola and other things can qualify for CDBG funds is because they’re serving
a specific clientele. So I don’t think that will go away necessarily, because that’s what
City and County of Honolulu, all of their CDBG money is required to be spent to
-
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specific persons versus it being area benefits like we had the ability to utilize in the
rural areas of our community. So there may be some shifts but and I agree that, you
know, being in cautious in moving forward. You know the resolution we’re reviewing
is to authorize the Administration to file an application with HUD for this upcoming
year, so I think as we move forward, we’ll want to make sure that all of our T’s are
crossed and I’s are dotted. And but I don’t foresee a significant, like the CDBG
Program would go away, there may be some minor changes like Hana no longer being
an area benefit kind of situation. But those are the kind of answers we’re going to
need from HUD directly, and Mr. Pontanifia has requested those information from our
State coordinator Mark Chandler as well as the Washington D.C. HUD Office as well.
So yeah, well look forward to those answers coming shortly.
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: Okay.
you, Chair, for the opportunity.

Thank you.

Thank you for the comments.

Thank

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla, anything you’d like to share?
MR. PONTANILLA: I think our Budget Chair [sic] said it aTh I’d just like to add about the
survey that was taken for the 2010 Census, They do the Census every ten years and I
think it’s very important that people to understand that when the Census is sent out
or the questionnaire are sent out that, you know, send it back. Because I think for
the island of Lanai, we all know, you know, I’ve had conversation with Riki and I’ve
been on the island, you’ve been on the island, and to not qualify, you know, something
is definitely is wrong. So, you know, we continue to work hard though as far as trying
to provide the island of Lanai as a limited clientele category in a nonprofit on that
island can still apply for CDBG funding. The only thing it’s a little more work for the
nonprofit to qualify their clients, but they still can qualify for CDBG funding in the
future.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Pontanilla. And you will provide some kind of, I
guess, informational outreach to those organizations that potentially can qualify to
what are the adjusted requirements?
MR. PONTANILLA: Yes. And I think some of the nonprofits that are in that particular area,
you know, they understand about the limited clientele area, that they can still qualify
for CDBG funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that.
MR. PONTANILLA: So even here on Maui, there are other areas that are also, you know,
qualify for CDBG funding through limited clientele.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. We welcome Mr. White to the meeting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning, Chair.

-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning, Mr. White. We are on 2(2) under CDBG proposal as
prepared by the office of Mr. Pontanila. And if you have questions or comments, we
welcome them at this time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I’ve reviewed the proposal...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I’m sorry, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That’s all right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, let him go first.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I skipped, that was my error.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No worries.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, no, well follow the order as we

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --do it so that I can keep track better.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m not doing a good job this morning. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla, for your
comments. Just to be clear, I’m not sure I heard, why was Lanai disqualified?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
MR. PONTANILLA: Thank you. Councilmember Couch, back in 2010, the survey, the
Census for 2010, what they do is they send out questionnaires to the people on Lanai,
and based on the questions and the responses, it was found that Lanai is not a low
mod area. And that’s the reason why. And it was like 47 percent, you need 51
percent. So, you know, in my mind, I think people not answering the questionnaire
and sending it back to Census, that probably skewed the numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah, that’s far from the truth, and I understand your
concerns, Mr. Chair. And I also am very concerned with the whole MPO circle as well,
that’s why brought it up over a year ago in my Committee. Still have a question as to
whether or not we have to accept it. I don’t know that we were given the option to
accept or not accept. I’ve been told that it’s ours whether we like it or not, but I’m
hoping that you have some sway with some of those folks that you might be able to
--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --yank us out of that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --well put in the request

--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so well have those discussions, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As far as this is concerned, I like everything. I realize this was
done over a year ago, almost, and things have come to a head with the emergency
declaration and everything. So you really couldn’t put a lot of the homeless stuff in
here, but I’m thinking even, you know, now that we know, you know, how much we
really need to pour into the homeless situation, hopefully well be helping more
agencies that can, as I think Mr. Miller said, you know, we need more spaces for
people to live. So maybe we can.. .that can be some source of the funds as well.
Hopefully your committee will look into that a little bit more for the next go-around, if
as the Chair says we have that go-around. So but right now, thank you for listening
to us for the equipment. I understand and then you came and talked to us about the
two buses on Molokth and that’s a good use of the funds, So I have no concerns with
this right now based on the constraints that we\re, we’±e stuck with. So thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that.
consideration?

Mr. White, questions or comments on the

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I appreciate all the hard work that Mr. Pontanilla
has put into this proposal, and in reviewing it with him a couple of weeks ago, I find
that everything’s right on point. And I look forward to taking action on it in the near
future. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So, Mr. Pontanilla, when you mention about programs
with specific clientele could qualify in the future...
MR. PONTANILLA: What’s that again?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You mentioned that, you know, you still, we still can look at projects with
a specific target clientele to qualify.
MR. PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so CDBG would qualify with a homeless consideration for that type

--

MR. PONTANILLA: Yes, it would.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of specific, that would something that could be a consideration for a
future pot of money?
-
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MR. PONTANILLA: Yes. Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. At this time so everyone understands, we are currently unable to
readjust the list you have proposed to us? We either pass it or deny it?
MR. PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, I... ‘cause someone is going to ask why don’t you adjust this
list? So I just want people to know it’s not something we have that ability to do by this
Committee to change this proposal from Mr. Pontanilla’s Office. Okay. If there’s
further questions.. .yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
purchase land?

Thank you, Chair.

Chair, can this money be used to

MR. PONTANILLA: Yes, it could.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So if you, say those modules we’ve been talking about for the
homeless situation, get some land with this in order to put the modules on or
something like that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we haven’t had great experiences with CDBG purchasing of land in
my years of experience, Ms. Cochran, and that’s an area we need to be very smart
when we approach it, You know we’ve had issues, one was on Molokal, yeah, again
because of unknown factors that were not visible before we purchased, had, made an
So it’s something we can do and
impact on then eventual usage of property.
Mr. Pontanilla will confirm that. Again, I just would ask that if we do, we really need
to be smart in our assessment and valuation. Mr. Pontanilla?
MR. PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you for that question. And, you know, when we mentioned
reprogram monies, and because of that, we had the ability to reprogram part of... all of
the monies to different nonprofit organizations here on Maui to continue with their
project. And one of them is Ka Hale 0 Ke Ala [sic] with the equipment issues that they
had previously. So now we’ve just completed our sub-recipient agreement with Ka
Hale 0 Ke Ala [sic] to go ahead and replace I think it’s a backflow preventer as well as
some wastewater treatment type of equipment. We also reprogrammed some monies
to Mental Health Kokua for their rehabilitation housing. So as we reprogram money
becomes available, you know, we’re going to take a look at the projects that are on the
book for that particular year and provide them the funding. Mi I ask is that your
project is ready to go because of the issues regarding timeliness.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good. Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You’re okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you.
-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any of the current recommendations you are presenting to us has a
timeliness issue?
MR. PONTANILLA: At this time, none, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any one on your.. .what do we call that, your second string alternate
projects, any of those organizations have timeliness issues?
MR. PONTANILLA: Most of ‘em, like J. Waiter Cameron Center because we couldn’t totally
fund that particular project which is ready to go, they have received partial funding.
And as funding becomes available, they would be as far as the 2016 dollars, top
priority. Hale Mahaolu, you know, we’re looking at the planning and design work
for... and site work for that affordable housing project up in Kulamalu. Again, Ka Hale
o Ke Ala [sic] would be rehabilitation of Buildings 3 and 5. Chair, just, you know, part
of your information and what I look for is, you know, the ability as far as nonprofits to
complete their projects on time, and we question them that they’re able to do that.
You know I’m glad that some of the nonprofits do have people that are very, very
versed in the construction industry. That helps. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any further questions or comments on this item for Mr. Baz
or Mr. Pontanila, Members? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just a really simple question or an
elementary question, is there spend-down provisions attached to these? And what are
those type of provisions?
MR. PONTANILLA: Thank you for that question, Councilmember Guzman. We do have a
target, April the 30th that our spend down meet the ratio of 1.5. One point five is
based on the total amount of money that you have for all of the projects that you have
and compare that to your totals on the per month basis. So you take the bottom
number divided by the big number then you have your ratio, and the 1.5 is our target.
To date w&re at 1.54. Hopefully by February’s report, we should be below 1.5. So,
you know, I give credit to my two technicians up there, or specialists, they’ve done a
wonderful job in, you know, getting after nonprofits, making sure that we have timely
reports so that if anything we need to do or I need to do to get ‘em going, then we
confront ‘em. We do have meetings by the way.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to add a comment that I
really do appreciate Mr. Pontanilla’s hard work and his efforts in these endeavors to
make sure that we have a more efficient process. So I think he’s done a very, I guess
in the, my colleague would call it a yeoman’s job. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. No, we see the improvement Mr. Pontanilla has implemented
in his short tenure, so yeah, we thank you for your good work, Mr. Pontanilla. Any
other questions for the gentleman? Any additional comments? If not, the Chair’s
intent is to defer this. I’m awaiting some kind of communication back from our
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Federal agency so I can post and we can make the determination on the request within
the parameters of time as set by the HUD schedule. Any questions? If not, any
objections to deferral?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. This item is deferred.

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
MR. PONTANILLA: You’re welcome.

ITEM 38(29):

AMENDMENTS TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET
(DISABLED PERSONS PARKING PLACARDS)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me direct you to BF-38(29). This is Amendments to the Fiscal Year
2016 Budget under the subheading of Disabled Persons Parking Placards. We have
various considerations, four. We have a proposed bill for an ordinance that would
amend Appendix B. We also have another proposed bill for an ordinance that would
amend Appendix A. And then we have a bill for an ordinance amending Chapter 10.48
of the Maui County Code relating to stopping, standing, and parking. We have
number three, a proposed.. .under number three, subheading three there is a proposed
bill regarding positions. As I have agendized this meeting, we are only going to take
up one, two, and four today. I’m going to leave staffing until we hit budget. So with
that, Mr. Baz, any comments regarding the BF-38(29)?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So my staff has been working with Lito Vila, our
Department of, Division of Motor Vehicles and Licensing Chief and discussing the
issue of the placards that we issue for disabled individuals, We issue those on behalf
of the State. The State does pay us for one portion of it, and the clients or the
applicants pay us for a different portion of it. So it was discovered when we were
reviewing the audit, the financial statements, there was monies available in a trust
and agency account that was sitting there for a number of years because it wasn’t
designated as revenue necessarily. And we want to make sure that the Code is, clearly
states what this revenue is so that we can earn that revenue and book it accordingly.
And then we want to make sure that our grant revenue reflects the money that’s
paying, that we’re getting paid from the State to issue those placards. And then use
that money for additional staffing. And we have the Deputy Director of Department of
finance here today. Unfortunately our Division Chief is on Oahu today so he wasn’t
able to attend, but between the two of us, we hope to answer any questions you might
have regarding this.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you so much. Mr. Walker, any comments you wish to share
at this time?
MR. WALKER: My only comment is again I apologize that our DMV administrator isn’t here,
he had a previous meeting scheduled on Oahu so he’s there with his assistant. As the
Budget Director did mention, his office has worked closely with our DMVL to craft
this, so no other comments beyond that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for that. The, let me, let’s go take a look at the first bill
attached to your communication. This is the one that places the fees in the County
Code 10.48. So these fee amounts, $12 for the...and it’s for everything, initial, second,
replace or,. these fees are what I would say valid, the amounts?
.

MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, thank you. So these are the current fees that are being charged
to people to issue placards, and the, there’s a fee, still theoretically, I don’t want to say
missing from this but not listed on this because that’s what the State pays for. If you
look at the Appendix A part, excuse me, Appendix 3, the fees for disabled person
placards, long-term parking placard, there’s only a fee listed for replacement of lost,
stolen, mutilated, or confiscated placards of $12. Because that initial placard is paid
for by the State, and so that’s why we’ve amended Appendix A, Part 1, Grant Revenue
to show that revenue that we’re getting paid from the State for. So the rest of these
fees that are now in or that we’re proposing to put in Appendix 3 are fees that are paid
for by the applicants themselves. Yeah, so if they... their initial long-term card again is
paid for by State DCAB, and if they lose it or need a replacement ‘cause it’s
damaged
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. 3AZ: --then they pay for that. And then also if it’s a temporary placard, you know,
somebody who only needs it for a certain period of time because they have a
short-term disability, then those, the actual applicant has to pay for the initial and
second, then.. .yeah. We have an individual in the room that had to do that as well.
So anyway, Mr. Chair, those are the fees. The fees listed in Appendix 3 are what will
be charged to the applicants, and the second bill which is the Appendix A, Part 1,
Grant Revenue is the money that’s paid for by the State. I hope that...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. No, no, and thank you for those comments, Mr. Baz. My thing is I
don’t know when this bill was drafted and proposed to us, but I would say I don’t have
a problem adjusting the fees to take into account the contracts that are kicking in. So
Unit 3
--

MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Unit 14, whoever works on these, I rather have the fee equate to the
contract and what we have to pay employees.

-23

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2016

MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, thank you. I have the DMVL Chief doing an analysis of revenue

versus expenditures for the FY ‘17 Budget so we can get a clear picture of the, to make
sure that we’re covering the costs, and we will have that for the FY ‘17 Budget. For
this one, Mr. Ueoka is looking it up, but I believe it is set by State law how much we
can charge, and it’s in the HRS that it’s $12 fee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Even if the cost is more to the County? Mr. Ueoka? ‘Cause then we’re not
recapturing our cost.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I’m trying to check but my understanding is the fee was
supposed to be created by some State-level board. I think DCAB had something to do
with it,
It’s been a while, sorry. Yes, under HR$ 29 1-56, the Disability and
Communications Access Board shall adopt rules under Chapter 91 to carry out the
purposes of the [sic] part, including rules for goals 1, 2, 3, 4, 5.. .and 6 would be
reimbursement rates to the counties, So I believe the DCAB rate was created and it
was in the HAR and it was $12 per initial placard. But if Mr. Baz is looking into it to
do an actual cost analysis, I believe we could potentially lobby DCAB to have those
rules amended.

CHAIR HOKAMA: So you’re telling me our County ordinance has less weight than one
administrative rule?
MR. UEOKA: Not less weight, Mr. Chair, it’s just our County ordinance is abiding by the
administrative rule created pursuant to State law.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, my thing is if the fee is not capturing the cost, then the County can
exercise its right not to perform. So I would go check on that because I think the State
needs to pay us our costs to perform, Tell them read the Constitution. Mr. Couch?

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That was a great question but I’m not
sure it was quite answered. So you’re saying that of course...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, on, regarding the standing, I would prefer Mr. Ueoka have
some time to do a little bit more work
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay,
CHAIR HOKAMA: --‘cause I don’t want one verbal, I need, I want something strong.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: As far as what has precedence, the administrative rule...
CHAIR HOKAMA: To give us some direction on how we might want to approve, ‘cause I don’t
feel
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.

CHAIR HOKAMA: --to make up the difference for the State requirement.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I agree. And that’s my question, what is the order of
precedence, State law, administrative rule... State administrative rule then County
law? That’s kind of my direct question on that.

CHAIR HOKAMA:
response.

Yeah.

We’ll send Mr. Ueoka the question because I want a written

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair, I think also we should investigate what the actual cost is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I agree. I agree.
MR. UEOKA: And Mr. Baz is having Mr. Vila look into that before we get ahead and, you
know...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you can kick the can faster down the road. Session, they’re in
session, now’s the time to talk to those Legislative leaders about adjustments if we
need to have those considerations. So whatever you can do we would appreciate,
Counselor. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I have a little bit of experience
having the temporary disability card. And so, Chair, I’m understanding your train of
thought in regards to us getting sort of like a reimbursement or the fees equating to
the amount it does take us in labor or services to the community to provide this. And
I’m not sure if it affects us here, but I do know if you use that card, you can park
basically for free at meters, metered stalls, and that would fall into State. I don’t think
we, the County have any metered facilities. But if we did, this card would allow people
to park for free, so that’s another cost, you know, or loss of a revenue in that aspect.
But I think that would probably be more on the State level. And it gives you a lot of
privileges in that sense so just wanted to bring that up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for sharing that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa, questions? Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No. I have some experience with this whole issue of the card,
and this is not the first time I’m listening to this on this floor since I’ve been here. And
of course we talked about it before and we determined that definitely we were not
getting reimbursed for the full cost. So I’m very happy to see that the Budget Director
is doing a study so that we really have something to back that up. We kind of know it,
but it’s knowing it and, you know, being able to document it is another story. But I do

-25

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2016

want to comment on DCAB. You know having been very close to DCAB and, you
know, working with them for many, many years on the Commission for Persons with
Disabilities, the sympathy of that board is with the disabled person, and so they want
to be very careful I think in setting rates that they don’t set them so high that it
causes any kind of really bad stress on people that are struggling with a small income.
So I think that might be a consideration. But I do think that it should, we should be,
the County should definitely be reimbursed for what we spend and the State should
give us that. Now what they turn around and charge the individual is another story,
but I think we should definitely get our money back. And I’m tired of this thing about,
I’ve heard you say it a hundred times and I’m beginning to feel strong, more strong as
I stay here, about all the things that we pay for as a County that the State needs to
reimburse us for. So I think we’re going in the right direction. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions, comments at this time? Thank
you. Mr. Guzman, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
Thank you, Chair.
Just a question, the,. .just so that I’m
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
understanding this correctly, the amount of money that the State charges to the
individual for the initial placard is the $12. And then the 11,504 that is reflected in
the second bill is actually what is, what was collected by the State and is getting
passed on to the County or where is that 11,500 coming from?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Actually so what happens is we don’t charge the applicant at all, the State doesn’t
charge the applicant at all. So when you go in for a permanent or not permanent but
long-term disability placard, then that, as an applicant, you get that for free.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So the State is then paying. .so we tell the State how many we issued and then
they pay us that amount.
.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So the cost of the placard is borne by the County?
MR. BAZ: The State.

-
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So it’s borne by the State, the State gives us money to cover the cost,
our, some of our cost for issuance
--

MR. BAZ: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --but not part of the placard. And then when they come in for their
second placard or a replacement, then there’s a charge by the County?
MR. 3AZ: That’s correct. That’s to cover our cost of issuing that additional placard.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But is that...it sounded earlier like the cost of the placard is $12, so
that would only...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, sorry if I caused confusion, The State provides us the placards
for free.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So they give us the placards. We issue...yeah, it costs the applicant $12 for
a placard but that’s not our cost for the placard. Our only cost for the placard is the
time that our clerks spend reviewing the application, confirming the doctor’s
--

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --notes and stuff like that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
Thank you, Chair.

Thank you.

Okay, good.

Thank you for that clarification.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. And thank you, Mr. Chair. You did say item three is
going to be deferred, but my question has to deal with are we getting paid for a, only a
third of a person for this program or do they want... and does it take only a third. ..I
know you’re going to find the actual amount later, but does it only take a person a
third of the person’s time a day to do this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
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MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair and Member Couch, That’s an important question.
We are providing those placards now. What we would like to do is to utilize this
additional revenue we’re generating to assist with additional staff so that the lines at
the DMV offices are shorter, we’re providing better customer service. That’s really the
intent of the use of the grant revenue, and we have to reflect that use in the ordinance
and that’s the discussion of it. Just like the other.. .well, not all of the grant revenue
we receive from the State for DMV but a big portion of it is paid... and there’s positions
paid for out of the State funds that are just mixed into our service provisions, right.
So it’s not that we have one body sitting there doing one specific CDL or, you know, or
I think there’s five CDL E/Ps, right. So we don’t, we won’t have one body sitting there
specifically doing placards. You know it may take 10-15 minutes to issue a placard,
right, so it’s not that they would be doing that all day long. And the volume of them
isn’t that high either. But if we can utilize this revenue to assist us with additional
staff, that’s where we’ie looking at providing, you know, the resources so that we can
have a better quality of customer service.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then my follow-up, Mr. Chair, and it may be that
we have to answer it at budget when we discuss the other 7/10. I noticed that you
have 3/10 LTA and 7/10 permanent. Can we do that? How does that work?
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair? Yeah, thank you. The LTA designation would override the.. .so that
person that we hire, that, the body in the clothes situation, if you remember that
discussion
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, I remember.
MR. BAZ: --is going to be a Limited Term Appointment, right. So even though 2/3 of it is
going to be funded by General Fund and 1/3 of it funded by County funds, the. ..I
mean excuse me, grant revenue funds, the whole body is a Limited Term Appointment,
right. So it’s not that only 1 / 3 of them would go away if the grant goes away, the
whole position would go away. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, would Highway funds quahir for this position?
MR. BAZ: Interesting question, I’ll have to look into that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, you know

--

MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --it’s something for us to think about, so if maybe you could check to see if
Highway Funds qualify for this.
MR. BAZ: Sure. Generally Highway Funds are to be utilized for the creation, maintenance,
you know, operations of our road systems, bikeways, sidewalks, bridges, those kind of
-
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functions as well as our public transportation system.
Highway Funds...

But there may be an area.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean if the answer is no, at least we know the answer is no.

MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah. I’ll go look into it. By budget time, I’ll have an answer for you. But
yeah, my initial thought is I don’t believe so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Thank you for that. Let’s see. Questions, Members? Any
other questions? Mr. Walker, anything else you wish to add?
MR. WALKER: No, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just have a comment

--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and I don’t know if this is just lucky luck or what, but
when I was with crutches to go get my placard in Lahaina, as soon as I went up,
pushed the button, and had my ticket spit out with a number, bing, my number... I’m
like really. And everyone else sitting there were looking at me like yeah, I’m like okay,
so I crutched on over to the seat, sat down, and got my placard in no time at all, and
just good comments for DMV.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess ‘cause you have to push in other or am I here
for renewing or what am I here for, and mine was other for this disability thing and it
happened just like that. So again I’m not sure if it’s ‘cause of the whole oh, poor
thing, you know, struggling to get here, but it worked out perfect that day, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. I’m sure Mr. Walker can share that with the staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. It was good. Good work there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So thank you for that comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.

-

29

-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 2, 2016

CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Members? I would just say... and thank you for bringing up
the money and with Mr. Baz on the point three, ‘cause that 11,000 ain’t going to make
it for a .3 with benefits and everything else.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, it’s LTA.

.

.

(inaudibte)...

CHAIR HOKAMA: But even though we’re still going to have to pump out the appropriate
non-County employee components for salary and wages. So but stating that, I still
think what is being asked of us this morning except for No. 3, I’m, I can be supportive.
Again, No. 2, the second bill which amends Appendix A, Members, I just want you to
know there is money, the 11,504, but we are not going to be authorizing the LTA yet.
I’m going to wait on all positions till budget, but I’m not crazy not to take the grant
money. So we’re going to take the grant money and then well work with Mr. Baz on
future legislation since we are not going to move No. 3 forward, the .7. So we’re going
to work on that and hopefully with Mr. Ueoka’s support and the new assessment of
contracts and impact on fees, well come up with some kind of consideration that
makes sense to bring forward to the Committee. Any questions to the Chair on
moving forward? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
So you’re going to ask for an
amendment when we get to that bill to strike the proviso?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I’m going to ask Staff if that’s something we have to do, because to me
right now administratively I don’t know how theyre going to move forward recruitment
of a .3.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And even if they do, Mr. Baz, I know you know it’s going to be more than
six months before they even get a warm body close to being considered to fill a .3, And
by then we’re going to be done with budget
--

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and well make a determine on the .7 at the same time. So to me let’s
just do this once on how we’re going to move forward, ‘cause to me they cannot move
forward anyway with just the .3.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. So you’re going to leave the .3 in then?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because that’s something that eventually I’m going to lean, I’m leaning
more to is an LTA than an E/P.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ‘Cause again, dependent on the State giving us our fair share of our
money. Any other questions? If not, I am looking forward to a motion to move forward
No. 1, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending the Fiscal Year 2016 Budget for the County of
Maui as it Pertains to Appendix B, Revenues fees, Rates, Assessments and Taxes,
Disabled Persons Parking
General Fund, Charges for Current Services, Fees
Placards; No. 2, A Bill for an Ordinance Amending the Fiscal Year 2016 Budget for the
County of Maui as it Pertains to Appendix A, Part 1, Grant Revenue Schedule of
Grants by Departments and Programs, Department of Finance (State Disability and
Communications Access Board (DCAB) Program); and the final, No. 4, A Bill for an
Ordinance Amending Chapter 10.48, Maui County Code, Relating to Stopping,
Standing, and Parking.
-

-

-

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So move, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any
discussion, Members? Any questions? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please
say “aye.”
COUNCILMEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say “no.” Motion passes with eight “ayes” and one excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

White,
and
Chair
Hokama,
Vice-Chair
Cochran,
Couch,
Councilmembers Balsa, Carroll,
Crivello, and Guzman.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Counclimember Victorlno.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FIRST READING of bills by C.R,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Walker, We appreciate your assistance with
the Committee this morning. Okay, Members, we’ll take a short recess and then we’ll
tackle the last item for the day. So we’ll take a ten-minute recess and be back 10:35.
(gavel)...
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10:25 a.m.
10:39 a.m.

RECESS:
RECONVENE:
CHAIR HOKAMA:
order.

ITEM

52(5):

.

.

.

(gavel)... We shall bring the Budget and Finance Committee back to

IMPLEMENTATION OF A, B, AND C CATEGORIES OF
USE IN THE FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET

CHAIR HOKAMA: May I direct you to the final item on the agenda for today 52(5) under the
heading of Implementation of A, B, and C Categories of Use in the Fiscal Year 2016
Budget. This is something that the Chair said we would do during last budget session
to check how the Committee was handling ABC requests, and so I’ll ask Mr. Baz for
his comment as our Budget Director on this item at this time. Mr. Baz, if you would
please.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair, And I appreciate the review of the implementation of A, B,
and C categories of use that have been developed for Fiscal Year ‘16’s Budget. The
Budget Office has received numerous requests for amendments.
We forwarded
12 down to Council and, in total of about $400,000 in transferring funds between
categories. As you know from the Committee work has been mostly related to capital
equipment, leases, copy machines, and things like that. So other than those hiccups
it’s pretty much been from the Council... Committee’s perspective, you know, just a
little bit more additional work. From the Department’s perspective, you did hear from
Mr. Taylor and his staff during public testimony. There has been some changes to the
way that the County departments manage. There has been some level of higher
scrutiny as far as use of premium pay, use of staff in the emergency situations, and
discussions like that. There has been some questions as far as, you know, what’s an
operational expense versus what’s a capital expense, and we have had some
challenges with Department of Finance. And as I mentioned during the budget
deliberations, accounting for these different categories, you know, what sub-object
codes are in which category and what the classification of use is based on the
budgeted area. But the biggest challenge I guess is the ability for the departments to
manage their budgets based on the program, right. The idea that they’re providing a
function or service and the total cost of that being broken down into ABC categories
has created it so that they, it’s difficult for them to sometimes make a decision on
which route to go to accomplish that solution. An example is one of the departments
had a piece of equipment that was actually an attachment to a tractor that for some
reason when it was originally purchased, it was a, considered a separate piece even
though it couldn’t operate by itself, it has to be attached to the mower. It was a
tractor and then the mower attachment to the back of it. Anyway, the cost to buy a
new piece of equipment was like $1,200. The cost to repair it was about $1,500. But
since they had no C category, they chose to repair the item under the B category
because they had no monies available in their C category to pay for that new piece of
equipment. And the Finance Department said that’s a C purchase. So, you know,
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there’s some learning that we’re trying to figure out. The departments have to be able
to adjust, you know, again, how they’re operating, making decisions as far as that
goes. I do, you know, we’re trying to look at accomplishing the Council’s goals of
providing better oversight or more oversight of County operations and purchases in
maybe a different manner, and we can have those discussions later on, Mr. Chair.
But, you know, it’s a challenge, it has gone back a few years like our former Mayor
mentioned the other day in how we operate, and it hasn’t changed the management’s
oversight of the departments. You know when the Managing Director and I look at,
and the Mayor look at the departments’ activities and functions and goals and
objectives, we’re still managing them by what we’re expecting them to achieve. You
know and so, yeah, they’re still needing to accomplish their goals and their missions of
the departments. We just, you know, have this additional layer of oversight that’s
created by the ABC account categories. So, you know, it’s hard for me to say it’s been
a complete challenge, it has been a little bit difficult to implement and there has been
some hiccups, and it’s not something that was easily implemented. As you’ll see in
the budget deliberations, we had to change everybody’s index codes. So I don’t know if
you guys remember the discussion, the grant revenue items always had the actual
expenditures, and the proposed budgets never lined up. Well now, the whole County
doesn’t line up, because the index codes for previous actual expenditures were based
on the old system and then the new index codes have an ABC attached to it so that we
can categorize those index code expenses. So you’ll see that things don’t quite line up.
That will be a challenge during budget deliberations to review. But yeah, that’s an
outcome of this change. It’ll eventually work itself out, but for right now, there’s, had
to be new index codes. So I’m open to questions, and if you guys have questions
about it and how we’re working on it and comments, yeah. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Baz, And I want to thank you for you and your
office’s cooperative effort to work with the Committee and Committee Staff. So I can
tell you, Members, in my experience from the start of the fiscal year, interesting
enough the most requests the Committee had wasn’t about ABC accounts. We’ve had
11 according to Staff, and, Mr. Baz, you may have 12. But I can tell you of those
requests before Committee on the ABC’s, I can tell you things like we received it on
October 9th, a whole bunch, and we shipped it out November 23rd to Council. What
else?
Yeah, basically, yeah, that, that, that, October 19th, we sent it out in
November 23rd. December 23rd request we shipped it out January 26th. We had a
January 19th request, we shipped it out on January 26th, one week later. So the
Committee has worked with Mr. Baz in taking care of the ABC’s on a very timely
manner. The most requests to the Committee regarding the budget was Budget
Fiscal Year ‘16 amendments or new requests that was not part of the original budget.
And so those were some of the things the Committee felt was important to address
prior to the budget session. And those things were like the Keanae Road project,
Those were the type of
Haleakala Road project, South Maui master planning.
amendments that caine to Committee and with Mr. Baz’s help we pushed that out.
We heard it and we pushed it out, which was nine. We had two amendments for
Appendix B, three for special purpose revenues, and four for grants, and we basically
took care of the great majority of ‘em. A few we still have to work on regarding
information we are yet to receive from our correspondence. But other than that I feel
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that your Committee has done a great job in responding to requests. We continue to
work with Mr. Baz, and yes, to be honest, I expected more amendments being the first
year of the ABC detail. But I can tell you this, the results are pretty much in line of
my expectations, and so I’m going to continue to push this program forward. And
good administrators will find a way to make it work. And in budget we’ll make those
policy decisions on what goes where and under what category with Mr. Baz’s
assistance. So whether it be a CIP, a repair and maintenance, it is something we will
make the call during the budget cycle. Anything, Mr. Baz, else you wish to add?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I did want to just let the Committee know too in
March, once the March... or I guess April, once the March quarterly report is
completed, we will be reviewing all the departments’ expenditures, and we will most
likely be back for a new series of requests, last-minute resolutions before the end of
the fiscal year. Those will be probably ones that are going to be needed to be
expedited right away so that we can make sure that the departments have the
appropriate resources to complete the fiscal year. I did some preliminary review of the
half-year expenditures, and so we’re keeping an eye on a certain number of
departments that, you know, their operational expenditures are more because they’ve
had to contract out because they have vacancies. So they have savings in their A
Account that they would have used in the B Account, that kind of thing that we will
come in for resolutions. Again
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --hope to send those down before the end of April so that right after budget
deliberations we can have that. And then I hope to have that information during
budget deliberation so that it can be a part of the discussion for solidilring the
FY ‘17 Budget as well so that we can prevent these kind of things in the future.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right. Well, we will work with you, Mr. Baz, to make sure that
everything is processed in a timely manner and appropriate manner. So well continue
to work with you on that. With that I’ll ask, Mr. White, questions for Mr. Baz?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. I appreciate his review and I especially appreciate his
willingness to work through this, because I know it has required some additional effort
on a lot of people’s parts. But I think it is going to work out in the end. We may see
that as we get closer to the end of the fiscal year, that there’s going to have to be some
juggling to accommodate various departments’ needs as we get to the end of the
budget. But I think you’ve shown that we’re able to change the... or we’ve been able to
process whatever the changes have been required, and none of them have been very
large amounts, they’re all been, they’ve all been fairly small. In fact we’ve had our own
need to transfer some funds. One of the things I think I’m happiest about is that as
you know when we go through the budget every year, we request a list of unbudgeted
expenditures of, in the excess of $5,000 for capital goods, and I’m happy to report that
in the previous fiscal year, the Police had a unbudgeted expenditure of about
$550,000. And in this year’s list, theyre down to zero. So that’s an example of them
listening to our concerns during budget and responding appropriately. The two
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largest spenders were Parks and Recreation that spent $264,000 in unbudgeted items
in fiscal ‘14 and then increased that to about $560,000 in Fiscal Year ‘15 which is a
difference of.. .well, it’s an increase of almost 300,000. Public Works went from
200,000 in Fiscal Year ‘14 and this past year spent $50,000 [sic] which is an increase
of 655,000. So, you know, these kinds of purchases that are not necessarily justified
during the time that we go through the budget, for them to make the purchases out of
remaining funds rather than those funds being reflected as Carryover/Savings I think
is going to be a healthy change. And again just our focus is on making sure that they
budget tightly and budget accurately and ask for things that they really need. So the
total overage from one year to the next was an additional $880,000 which is probably
because they saw the door closing on this practice. So I think it’s a good thing. I just
wanted to share that with you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, what Staff has just handed out is a copy of
unauthorized spending as Mr. White’s Office has put together for us, unbudgeted
purchases by departments. So you can take a look at that. We also made sure that
Mr. Baz has a copy for his review also so he can take a look at it and give us
comments if necessary. Mr. Quzman, any questions on this subject matter?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any comments or questions? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: A comment. I’m very happy that we’re here today looking at this,
because when we were doing this in budget, I was very concerned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And my concern was more about the timing involved, because I
was afraid that I didn’t want to get us caught up in people waiting to move, because,
you know, that’s not a good thing to do. People.. .we complain about them not
spending money, and it’s hard for them to act if, you know, we’re the reason why it
gets held up. So that was my big concern. I’m looking at the results and listening to
Mr. Baz, and it sounds like we are moving most of these things. And what we didn’t
talk about today was do we have any that are still sitting that are a problem? We
heard about the ones we moved, are there any
--

CHAIR HOKAMA: Not in AB...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --sitting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not in ABC accounts category. We pretty much addressed all of ‘em, and
again, we work with Mr. Baz real well on making sure that upon receipt we post
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --as quickly as possible to dispose.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good. So, you know, that was my, one of my big concerns was,
you know, let’s not hold things up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I am a little dismayed and it still bothers me when we sit here
and deal with a $4,000 budget amendment. You know in light of the size of this
budget, I just wondered if it might be something to consider when we look at this
again in budget to put some kind of a floor on this. And, you know, you have a lot
me about this, but
more experience and other people have a lot more experience
I don’t know if it makes sense to come here and have a meeting and to deal with
$4,000 but that’s just me. But overall, you know, I see it moving positively and it’s
moving much faster than I thought it would, and I want to thank everybody and
congratulate everybody who’s trying to do that. I did listen this morning to our
testifier, and I don’t know if that’s something that we can work out with a definition or
something. We should be able to. But it’s going better than frankly I had hoped.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And thank you for that suggestion. I have no problem for us
to consider it during the budget, next budget cycle for something that we might want
to consider, and well work with Mr. Baz regarding that option. But thank you for
offering it. And that’s what the Chair looks forward to, comments such as that, Ms.
Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I’m, yeah, very happy to see how
this is progressing, and as Mr. Baz mentioned there are challenges but I can tell that
you folks have been working hand in hand and moving through this as I guess
painlessly as possible at this point. And so... and thank Mr. White for providing this
additional information with, along with Mr. Baz too. So just want to say I’m just
happy to see that things are going in this direction and was, have been supportive of it
from the very start when you initially suggested it. So thank you for this update and
opportunity to review and see where we’re at at this point. Thank you, Chair. That’s
all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And as you’re aware, I was not in
support of this. Still have questions and concerns. The biggest question and concern
I have is may have to go away, because aside from Mr. Taylor we have no other, you
know, Mr. Taylor’s Department, we have no other department with concerns so maybe
it isn’t a big concern as far as I’m concerned. You know not seeing any other
departments here means that I guess they’re okay with it. I appreciate Chair White’s
list. I wouldn’t call them unauthorized purchases, I’m calling.. .it says unbudgeted
-
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equipment purchases. You know some of these.. .most of these are things that may
have broken down and you hadn’t planned on it or the department hadn’t planned on
it so yeah, of course it would unbudgeted, just like we have stuff happening in our
own homes that is unbudgeted and we have to say uh-oh, I gotta go off of what I
planned on. So but some of these look like they could have been oh, I’m running... I’m
not going to be able to do this anymore so I gotta get stuff. So yeah, it’s unbudgeted
equipment. It looks like most of it could be issues that have come up that they
weren’t, didn’t plan on. So I’m not comfortable calling it unauthorized. But and so,
but I thank Chair White for the list, and well see what happens by the end of the year.
We still have the end of the year happening, and I’m, I have a feeling it’s one of those
floodgate things going okay, we\re done what we can and now we’re out of money, so
let’s see what happens by the end of the year. Thatil be after budget too, which is
unfortunate. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well if you notice when we did receive certified additional revenues, it was
two months into the new fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So let’s look, let’s try and always look at it in the big picture. And
again, we are aware of things that occur that may not have been part of the budget
deliberations, and that is why with Mr. Baz we work to post quickly and address some
of the financial requests that come up that wasn’t anticipated. But on the list of the
approved unbudgeted purchases, that’s still a good chunk of money. Good chunk of
money. So again, we’re all going to continue to grow in this program until at such
time the Council receives and believes that we can make a policy adjustment as we,
how we approach departments. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
unauthorized.

Yeah, I’d just like to clarify.

I don’t believe I referred to these as

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He did.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, he did.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He did.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, he did. Okay. I’m sorry. I thought that was aimed at me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I would say it’s unauthorized from the standpoint it was not in the
budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The budget is what we authorize.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. As I was going to point out, the.. .what should happen is if
something breaks down unexpectedly before it’s replaced, then that should be a
budget amendment. I mean there’s some big-ticket items in here, you know, 400,000
and $500,000, so that’s the point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. White, I appreciate this, and I
look forward how we can compare fiscal Year 2016 when we have the end report. I
also agree with Councilmember Baisa as far as anything maybe less than $5,000, and,
you know, maybe there’s some leeway that there’s no big ticket needing for the
amendment. I’m not sure how that’s handled. But also what I truly appreciate is the
working relationship that how with the Budget Director and his staff as well as the
Budget Committee and the Staff from budget, and that’s how we get things done
because we have a good working relationship. So I can appreciate that. It’s obvious
that the fists are not closed but are open to working together, and that can make a big
difference. And being that we have one department maybe that came up to testify with
the challenges they may have. And I agree with mister... only you would know,
Mr. Baz, how much of a challenge it is for the other departments. And even when it
came to the amendments, it wasn’t like such major, major that they haven’t been able
to adjust. So I think if we give this more time to mesh and to how we say to miko, you
know so, yeah, if that’s how it’s going to be. So yeah, I think well be able to.. .1 think
this is a good process we have for now. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I can tell you by the size of the ABC amendment proposals
that were sent to Council said one thing to me, that the departments did a pretty good
job under Mr. Baz’s guidance in their submittal to Council. ‘Cause if it, you know, if
Mr. Baz didn’t do his job in putting the budget together, I would have said we would
have seen a lot more amendments and a lot bigger ticket items for consideration. But
viewing what came before the Committee, it is my opinion that, you know, Mr. Baz did
a good job. Most of the departments did a great job in trying to adjust to the ABC
format. And yet it’s interesting when you look at Police, they had over half a million
dollars to buy 11 vehicles that we never budgeted for. And that is not small money.
And so, you know, I understand the comments from Mr. White, but I consider that to
be a general overall Committee concern that we all share in trying to make sure that
one, departments get sufficient support in financial resources but at the same time,
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vet it enough so that the tax base continues to be willing to pay. And we know we are
going to need to make some adjustments because we all know in certain areas the
So we are going to make those appropriate
status quo isn’t good enough.
adjustments. And not only seeing this but let’s be prepared as we enter budget for all
the contract adjustments we’re going to have to make to meet our collective bargaining
commitments that we’ve made by our ratification of contract. So Mr. Baz and all of us
are going to be working real hard, and I’m giving you a heads-up, I rather start early,
long meetings and then reduce to less meetings than start early with short and just
then have to be overly exhausted toward the end. So again, Members, w&re going to
make some adjustments in the budget process, but taking into account this
discussion this morning, I am pleased overall with the departments’ response. I think
most of the directors have done an outstanding job. Yes, they have to make
adjustments, but overall I think our departments’ leadership can, with guidance from
Mr. Baz can get the job done. So I’m satisfied. I’m more than satisfied where we
currently are at this point in time. And I think as we move forward and the
departments get used to to how to budget appropriately, the tax base I think will get
further confidence and then we can continue to move, talk about the revenue issue as
we plan for the major infrastructural requirements of this County and how we’re going
to prepare financially. ‘Cause it’s coming people, so we are going to need to create
those pots. Any further comments? Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just a couple final comments, you know, one with
this unbudgeted equipment purchases and appreciate Chair White requesting
information from my Office and Ill be able to provide that. Many times when an
unbudgeted equipment request comes through, we’re looking at their specific
equipment budget and seeing if they’re forgoing another equipment purchase to buy
that. Now if they are, it still goes in here as unbudgeted equipment. So you Ii see like
the Public Works Department had some significant, if you look at it, I think it was a
total of $800,000 of unbudgeted equipment, but it wasn’t necessarily.. ,it was just a
change in the type of equipment that they bought. Maybe instead of a 10-yard truck
they got a 12-yard truck or something like that. So even though., .but we still from our
Office consider that unbudgeted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So just a slight consideration as you’re reviewing this document. But the other
thing...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what, Mr. Baz

--

MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --thank you for bringing that up, ‘cause I think maybe what we can do in
cooperation with you and your staff is maybe come up with some agreed-upon terms
or defmitions. So when we say unbudgeted, we all know what we’re talking about
because w&re all going to read the same definition of what this means. So that you re
clear, Mr. White is clear, Ms. Balsa is clear, I’m clear. When we use certain words, we
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all understand what we’re talking about. ‘Cause right now I think there’s some
differences in this phrase we currently using. So I would like to work with you so that
we have general understanding of some of the phrases we’re going to use throughout
the whole budget process.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Another report that we use is the actual budgeted equipment, not type of
equipment but budgeted equipment dollars per program and actual expenditures per
program. And to me that’s a more telling criteria of whether or not a department is
exceeding their equipment purchases or not. Another consideration is.. .well, this list
will probably go down to almost nothing with the current year’s restriction, so it may
not be an issue. The discussion that I’m having with my staff and looking at best
practices is do we move all of the equipment purchases to our Capital Program. They
are capital purchases, that’s why they’re in the C Account, and our finance
Department, you know, accounts for them as capital purchases, they’re booked and as
assets. And so do we then, you know, take that dollars out of their program’s
operating budget and then provide it in the capital budget so that it is, you know, then
restricted in that manner? That could, you know, if that works well and the
Committee is amenable to that, maybe removing the restriction on the A to B category
changes or putting, providing some kind of... also just briefly discussed with our
Corporation Counsel, maybe putting a provision in the general budget provisions
saying that transfers up to a certain dollar amount within a program are allowed, you
know, say $5,000 as was mentioned on the floor or whatever during the year. There’s
other types of provisions like that in, you know, if a grant revenue exceeds its original
appropriation, you know, we allow for that in certain languages. So we can work on
those kind of maybe flexibilities as well. I think what the departments are mostly, I
see them concerned about as far as operational management is the A to B type of
challenges that they have. You know is it do they hire.. .do they use their own staff to
fix something, or do they have to hire out because they don’t have enough A Account,
and, you know, or did...so did they budget it for B and figure out oh, they can do it
cheaper for A? You know, that kind of stuff is where we’re seeing some, more of a
challenge.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know since you brought that up, Mr. Baz, the State has put
themselves in a pickle because of the use of third-party resources to do I guess what
UPW is complaining is their collective bargaining work. Whereas some people might
say the Konno decision. So I just bring that up because I want the departments to be
aware that, you know, at the State level, this is something that’s already happening.
And for the County departments to approach it, I would ask that they at least seek
guidance from you and Mr. Ueoka or Corporation Counsel so we don’t have to deal
with other type of legal documents and legal work that I’m sure Mr. Guzman could do
without. So-

MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --again, I just bring it up that, you know, it is happening at the State level
and we just want to make sure that resources are there. So if it’s done internally in
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house, that’s fine, and that whatever external work is done they can defend and that’s
justifiable. That’s fine with me too, on the resource.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Generally they’re... the departments have been concerned about the level of
their salaries and premium pay, and that’s what’s preventing them from using
in-house staff. So but yeah, I completely understand. One fmal comment, Mr. Chair,
is as your Budget Director, I do struggle with budget amendments. It’s not just that
we have additional efforts of time on me and my staffs behalf, on the departments’
behalf and on your Staff and the Committee’s time and efforts to discuss, you know,
as Ms. Balsa put it a $4,000 transfer. But it gets to be a challenge because the
revenue needed for budget amendments is becoming slimmer and slimmer. And so to,
for me to be able to present budget amendments to you, it is and will become a very
big challenge. As I present to you that a department needs additional resources for,
you know, salaries and wages or whatever that was trimmed down initially, equipment
purchases, that revenue has to come from some place. And if we haven’t budgeted for
it in the beginning of the year, then the only place that we have that is in
Carryover/Savings which has been trimmed over the last few years as well because of
the level of, you know, departmental budgets being trimmed, You know so the end
outcome is that we won’t have the money to do budget amendments even though, you
know, that may be the need or the desire of the Committee to have further oversight in
that area. So I don’t necessarily know how to overcome that challenge right now, but
that will be a challenge as we move forward in future years.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we appreciate that comment, Mr. Baz. But I think the Committee’s
up to that challenge. And again, it is our responsibility as appropriators to make sure
we deal with the revenue component as well in a responsible manner. So again, well,
you know, I can say that we will continue to work with you, Mr. Baz, because I think
you’ve shown us that we are able to accomplish some good things on a timely manner.
So we’re going to maintain that relationship with you, work with you. And I take your
comments very seriously, but I think all of us take our jobs seriously. Because again,
Members, I’m in the billions of potential pots of money we gotta create for major
infrastructure reinvestment. And that’s a billion dollars that we haven’t currently
budgeted for yet. So part of it is again to make use of funds that make sense like
SRFs where we can get a 1 percent interest, and so I thank Mr. Baz and our
Committee Staff of working on those components. But I gotta say we need to also,
Members, before we complete this serious, very serious and I know it’s difficult
because we are elected, but part of leadership is to make those hard decisions, and
that this year I’m going to ask you to really look at the fee structures hard. You know
we have Mr. Taylor, you know, who’s always saying we gotta make some decisions
sooner or later, or at the later means it’s just bigger hits on everybody. So please look
at the fee structures whether it be for water rates, meter rates, anything within your
Committees’ purview I would ask that you take a look at it, ‘cause revenue is going to
be a key component of this year’s budget. But other than that, any questions? Again,
we’re going to work very hard, very closely with Mr. Baz and his staff in the upcoming
few months. So if there’s anything, let your Chair know. Any questions or additional
comments? If not, Members, with no objections, we’re going to defer Item 52(5).
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COUNCILMEM3ER$: No objections.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you so much. With that, Members, thank you for your
(gavel)...
presence. This meeting is adjourned.
..

ADJOURN:

.

11:18 a.m,

APPROVED:

RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
Transcribed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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